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Report of: The Joint Meeting of the Independent Remuneration Panels of Blackpool Council and 
Fylde Borough Council 

 
To:  Blackpool Council and Fylde Borough Council 
 
 

Review of the honoraria payment to Standards Independent Persons  
 
 
1. Introduction 
 
1.1 Blackpool Council and Fylde Borough Council have each appointed an Independent 

Remuneration Panel (IRP) to advise on the adoption of a scheme of members’ allowances and 
any individual allowances within the Scheme for their respective authority.  

 
1.2 Both Panels were asked to meet jointly to consider the remuneration for Independent 

Persons, as there was a shared arrangement between the two authorities in that a pool of 
three Independent Persons worked across the authorities, in respect of allegations of 
misconduct for members. 

 
1.3 The Joint Meeting took place on 22 September 2016 and comprised: 
 Mr Peter Whitehead (Blackpool) - appointed as Chairman of the joint meeting 
 Mr David Cam (Fylde) 
 Mrs Helen Hockenhull (Fylde and Blackpool) 
 Mr Greg Molyneux (Blackpool). 
 
1.4 The following also attended the meeting to answer questions from the joint Panel:   
 Mr Mark Towers, Monitoring Officer for Blackpool and Deputy Monitoring Officer for 

Fylde Council 
 Ms Tracy Morrison, Monitoring Officer for Fylde Council 
 Mrs Lorraine Hurst, Deputy Monitoring Officer for Blackpool Council 
 Mr Ian Curtis, Head of Governance, Fylde Council. 
 
1.5 The Panel noted that Mr Tony Mozley, member of Blackpool’s IRP was not present due to a 

conflict of interest as an Independent Person. 
 

1.6 It was reported that Mrs Mary Wilson and Mr Michael Brown had stood down from Fylde IRP 
and Mr Hugh Evans had stood down from Blackpool IRP.  The Panel asked for their best wishes 
to be passed on to the former members. 

 
2. Background 
 
2.1 In considering the role of Independent Person, the Panel noted that the role had arisen out of 

the Localism Act 2011 as a means of providing an independent view in relation to complaints 
of member misconduct.  Statutorily, the role of the Independent Person would come into play 
when the Monitoring Officer referred a matter for investigation, at which point he/she was 
obliged to seek the views of an Independent Person, as well as the member subject of the 
complaint having recourse to an Independent Person for their views.   
 

2.2 In view of the requirements of the Act, the Panel was aware that a pool of three Independent 
Persons had been appointed to work across Blackpool Council and Fylde Borough Council in 
this respect.  The Panel also noted the expectations from both authorities that the 
Independent Persons would undertake training as part of this role. 
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2.3 Panel members were aware that following the appointment of the original ‘pool’ of 
Independent Persons, both Councils (following recommendations from their respective 
Independent Remuneration panels) had set an honoraria payment of £500 per annum (plus 
travel/subsistence expenses).  This was in 2012 and the honoraria amount had not been 
reviewed since that time. 
 

3. Considerations 
 

3.1 The Panel then considered how the role of Independent Person had worked in practice.  Both 
Monitoring Officers (MOs) felt that contributions from Independent Persons were above and 
beyond that set out in legislation.  For example, both MOs had sought the assistance of the 
Independent Person in the majority of complaints received, even if the complaint had not 
been referred for investigation, as it was felt that that was important in that it gave an added 
element of independence and assurance to the complaints process.  Fylde Borough Council 
had also used an Independent Person as part of the informal resolution of a complaint which 
had had beneficial results. 
 

3.2 It was also clear that the Independent Persons were proactive in undertaking their role.  As 
well as taking part in training, they had regularly attended network events, attended 
Standards Committee meetings, Parish Council meetings and had taken part in workshops to 
review the Code of Conduct and consider the new responsibilities as ‘Designated Independent 
Persons’ (DIP). 
 

3.3 The Panel went on to consider the workload of the Independent Persons. Panel members 
noted that while the number of misconduct complaints at Blackpool remained relatively static, 
Fylde Borough Council had not witnessed a decrease in complaints, but local issues (eg 
fracking) and referrals in relation to Parish Councils had meant that complaints remained 
relatively frequent. 

 
3.4 The Panel also noted that legislation introduced in July 2015 had increased the responsibility 

of the role to include that of ‘Designated Independent Person’ – ie to make recommendations 
to the respective Council in cases of disciplinary and dismissal of certain senior statutory 
officers (The Head of Paid Service, the Monitoring Officer and the Chief Finance Officer).  It 
was also noted that the legislation prohibited authorities from making any additional payment 
to the independent persons for these responsibilities. 
 

4. Benchmarking information 
 

4.1 The Panel was provided with comparative information on allowances from authorities in the 
North West including district councils and unitary councils as well as a sample of allowances 
nationally.  Panel members noted that although some authorities did not pay their 
independent members, the allowance paid from those authorities that had agreed to do so, 
ranged from £268 (district council example) to £1,716 (city council example), with many of the 
district councils paying an allowance of £500 per annum. 
 

4.2 The Panel was mindful that the Independent Persons worked across both Blackpool and Fylde 
Councils and therefore felt that the allowance paid by a joint authority (£700) provided a 
useful comparator in this respect.   
 

5. Treatment of allowances 
 

5.1 The Panel also considered the possibility of the remuneration of Independent Persons being 
included in the Members Allowances Scheme for both Councils.  However, upon further 
discussion Panel members noted that the two schemes differed in that Blackpool’s Members’ 
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Allowances Scheme was automatically uprated each year in line with the National Joint 
Council (NJC) staff pay award, whereas Fylde Borough Council’s panel considered member 
allowances each year and did not apply an automatic uprate.   
 

5.2 It was therefore felt by the Panel that although the remuneration for Independent Persons 
could be included in the Members’ Allowances Schemes, it would be more appropriate and 
practical not to apply an uprate, but to review the allowance after a period of three years ie  
every fourth year, alongside a main review of the Members Allowances Scheme. 

 
6. Conclusions 

 
6.1 In making recommendations the Panel took into account the following factors: 

 the comparative information from authorities for Independent Persons  

 that the allowance had not been reviewed since 2012 

 that both Monitoring Officers regularly conferred with Independent Persons and in 
the majority of referrals 

 that Independent Persons were proactive in their role and involvement in standards 
matters. 

 
7. Recommendations to Blackpool Council and Fylde Borough Council 
 
7.1 That the remuneration for Independent Persons is set at £700 per annum with effect from 1 

May 2016. 
 
7.2 That the remuneration should be included in the Members Allowances Scheme of both 

Councils and that a review of the allowance should be considered after a period of three years 
(alongside a review of other allowances within the Scheme), unless circumstances require a 
review in the meantime. 
 

 
 
Mr Peter Whitehead, Chairman of the Joint Meeting 
Mr David Cam 
Mrs Helen Hockenhull 
Mr Greg Molyneux 

 


